
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE DECEMBER 8, 2003 

ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT FILE Z.01.074 
SITE DEVELOPMENT FILE DA.01.083 
NORTHWESTJANE RUTHERFORD REALTY LTD. 
HIGHLAND FARMS 
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION 

Recommendation 

The Commissioner of Planning recommends: 

1. THAT this report be received for information purposes. 
 
2. THAT the recommendation to approve Application Z.01.074 and DA.01.083 (Highland 

Farms) in the September 15, 2003, Committee of the Whole report attached hereto, BE 
APPROVED. 

Purpose 

On September 22, 2003, Council deferred the above-noted item to allow the applicant to address 
outstanding issues.  The first issue raised was the proposed reduction in parking, and the second 
was the visibility of the loading area from the Paramount Canada’s Wonderland access road. 

It is noted that since that time, the ownership for the application has changed.  The new owner is 
CCIL LTD. And LCIL LTD., in partnership as Coppa Properties. 

Background - Analysis and Options 

In review of the parking matter, a parking calculation error was found in the original report.  The 
proposed parking at 4.2 spaces/100m2 for the supermarket and retail stores should work out to 
545 spaces, not the stated 522 spaces; and the proposed reduction in the 16 spaces/100m2 
required for the eating establishment should be to 14.7/100m2 GFA spaces, not to 12.4 as stated 
(109 spaces). 
 
A parking analysis was submitted by the applicant in support of the proposed reduction in 
parking.  The analysis concluded that the appropriate amount of parking for the supermarket is 
330 spaces, and 610 spaces for the entire site.  When compared with the number of parking 
shown on the site plan, there would be a surplus of 45 spaces.  The Engineering Department has 
reviewed the study and concurs with the results. 
 
With respect to the visibility of the supermarket from the access road to Paramount Canada’s 
Wonderland, a landscape plan was submitted as well as a cross-section from the access road to 
the site.  The landscape plan shows a dense concentration of evergreen trees currently lining the 
access road on both sides.  Also, there is a substantial grade difference between the access road 
and the loading area.  As such, direct view of the building from the access road would be limited. 

Conclusion 

Based on the additional information provided, the parking spaces provided has been found to be 
sufficient, and the visibility from the access road has been addressed.  As such, the application 
can be approved with conditions, as set out in the September 15, 2003, Committee of the Whole 
report. Should Council agree, the recommendation of this report can be adopted. 

 



Attachments 

1. Committee of the Whole report, September 15, 2003 

Report prepared by: 

Margaret Holyday, Planner 1, ext. 8216 
Arto Tikiryan, Senior Planner, ext. 8212 
Marco Ramunno, Manager of Development, ext. 8485 

Respectfully submitted, 
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